SAS Board Minutes
Jan. 25, 2022
Via Zoom call  

Participating: Tim Johnson, Michael Babbitt, Maureen Leong-Kee, Carolyn Homan, Judy Brunkal, Michael Williams, Cynthia Donald, Lowell Spring, Jenny Ammon, Laurie Buswell, administrator, 
Guest: Harry Fuller
Call to Order: Tim called the meeting to order at 6:10 p.m. 

Motus update, Harry – SAS has been approved for a $10,000 grant from Oregon Dept. of Fish and Wildlife for installation of an antenna at the Nature Center that is part of this international bird tracking system. A grant request to National Audubon was rejected. Other sites for antennae are still being sought. He said a private donor may fund an installation and we may be able to get a second ODFW grant.

Birder’s Night, Harry – The February program is about how the Motus Wildlife Tracking System is helping add to research knowledge of the Vesper sparrow. Dr. Sarah Rockwell, research biologist at Klamath Bird Observatory based in Ashland, will discuss KBO’s multi-year study to help find out why this bird is in decline. This is the first in-person Birder’s Night since February 2020. It also will be offered via Zoom. Birder’s Night has moved to the Broadway Commons
Minutes from November – One correction was noted under announcements: Doug is continuing on the DMT calls (not EMT). Cynthia moved minutes be approved as corrected and Mike Williams seconded. Motion carried unanimously.

Yard, Garden, Patio show – Michael said he would handle reserving a booth for SAS at this March 18-20 show, which is back after a two-year hiatus, Set-up will be March 17. Cynthia and Carolyn volunteered to help with that. There has been no information so far re: Covid restrictions for the event. Michael said we should be in good shape for materials since books and other items were in place and never used for the 2020 show that was canceled. Michael has inventoried all the SAS bird specimens in storage and will have some for display at the show. Whether to have coloring tables for the kids is to be decided.
COMMITTEES

**Field Trips, Cynthia – More trips have been scheduled for February. Leaders are still following Covid guidelines. 

**Education – Tim has reached out for people to get involved with this committee but no luck so far. It was suggested that former Birder’s Night presenters might be candidates; also, Nature Center volunteers.
**Nature Reserve – Tim talked to Lee. Lee posts regular updates about the Reserve on its Facebook page. 

Office move update – Laurie said things are going well except for several computer issues. The new SAS address has finally been added everywhere needed – IRS, Google, the Bottle Drop program, etc.

Nature Center Update

Public opening – Mike said another planning meeting will be held Thursday. He’s working on ways to get the word out for the Feb. 5 opening, including an email blast to SAS membership. The Kestrel will have information. Press coverage is planned. Signs go up next week on Ankeny Hill Road. Volunteer coordinators Pat and Bobbie Allaire have a lot of activities planned and the site will be open during lunch hours the week following the weekend opening. Volunteers are still needed.  
Partner Design Contract – Tim has finished edits to this. He talked to Dalke about the Dave Marshall classroom and they are ready to get started, There was another plumbing issue at the Center. The new flushing mechanism was noisy so a plumber fabricated a partial solution to mute it. More insulation may yet be added to the back of the door to that area.

Support of Nature Center ranger position – Tim proposed moving $200,000 out of CDs and into a conservative investment account, with the proceeds to be used to help pay for a ranger interpretive position to staff the Nature Center. Discussion centered around the propriety of a nonprofit paying for a federal position. Mike said his understanding was that there is no line item currently in the Fish and Wildlife budget for the position, so there’s no way to fund it. Samantha has proposed a four-year commitment from SAS and the Friends, along with a $50,000 grant she has secured. This will create justification for the new line item in future budgets. Alternatively, the start-up period will provide data to support more grant funding to maintain the position.
Judy voiced support because the position is important for the Center and it could become a line item even before four years are up. Michael agreed it’s not typical for a 501 (c)(3) to help fund a federal position but in the earlier phases of the project there was an expectation that SAS would help with staffing support. Carolyn also supported the idea because of the importance to the Center’s success.
Mike agreed it should become a line item but wasn’t surprised FWS didn’t add a line item even before the Center was a reality. Maureen said it seemed strange there was no federally funded position but the need for the position is great and the alternative is not in the best interest of the Center.
Jenny said she had to oppose the idea, having worked at Nature Centers before and positions such as this were grant funded.

Cynthia was adamantly opposed to the idea as well, seeing It as a federal staff position and thus the responsibility of FWS.
Mike moved that SAS transfer $200,000 to an investment fund to support the position up to $15,000 a year for no more than four years. Tim seconded. Motion carried on a 7-2 vote, with Jenny and Cynthia opposed.

Night lighting – Tim said there had been complaints from neighbors about the turn on/turn off of the Center’s lights. A control system has been installed that turns the lights off 1 hour after sunset.
Website update – Mike W. reported that it’s ready to go live. Cost for the SquareSpace system will be $236/year, unless we decide we need more ability to sell items and handle other business-related operations. A business version is $308/year. SquareSpace offers new ways for SAS to reach out to prospective members and others, including the capability for multi-lingual content.
FINANCIALS

The quarterly report includes what Tim called a “great response” to the end-of-year appeal. That included a $10,000 donation. The next wave of income will be from membership renewals. SAS has gained new member throughout the year and sustaining memberships have increased. 
*Action item: Tim said PayPal has raised the fees it charges so he will pursue a non-profit designation, which is cheaper.
2021-22 Budget – Tim will be working on this. He waits to end of the first quarter in order to get a good idea of expenses. He will prepare a draft for approval in February.
2020-21 tax filing – Tim emailed the completed form to the Board to comply with the IRS requirement that Board members review it.

Report to National Audubon – This is due Jan. 31 and can be completed now that the tax filing is finished.

COLA increase for Laurie – The area Cost of Living increase this year is 5.9%, which is doable as an increase for Laurie. He said SAS is saving $400 on rent with the new office location and insurance costs have not gone up. Using the CLEAR grant for the room at Broadway Commons also keeps costs down and telecommunication costs are much lower now -- $89 now compared with $280 at the Hawthorne office 

Adjourn: Meeting adjourned at 8:20 p.m. 

Next Board meeting: 6 p.m. Feb. 22 via Zoom
